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     Restoring Endangered Scrub Lupine 
                   Presented by Tom Palmer 
                Wednesday, June 17 2015,  7 PM 

        
 Tom Palmer, Senior Reporter and Environmental Columnist for The Lakeland 

Ledger will talk about the decline and restoration of Lupinus aridorum, Scrub 

Lupine.  In a 2011 article, Tom wrote "Scrub lupine is an endangered species 

found only on what's left of the Winter Haven and Mt. Dora ridges in Polk and 

Orange counties. It was designated as an endangered species in 1987."   

 

     The efforts to restore scrub lupine populations in Blue Lake Scrub began in 2008. It is the 

project of The Rare Plant Conservation Program at Bok Tower Gardens. Juliet Rynear, rare 

plant specialist, staff and volunteers planted the first seeds on the property in 2008 and contin-

ue to monitor the populations of this rare native plant today. Results are promising. In a recent 

column, Tom wrote: "Small, light-green seedlings are popping up everywhere from the white 

sand in a small environmental preserve tucked away in a residential and industrial area in a 

remnant of native scrub on what's called the Winter Haven Ridge."   Tom will discuss the im-

portance of this project, and walk us through the past, present and future of the restoration 

program.                                                      

 

  Tom Palmer is an award winning news and environmental reporter. In 2003 he received the 

ñOutstanding Conservation Journalism Awardò from Audubon of Florida. In addition to his numerous reporting awards, 

he has received recognition for his public service and photography. He is an avid naturalist, butterfly enthusiast and is a 

volunteer at the Haines City Community Theater.   

       

      Our meetings include light refreshments and a native plant auction after the speaker.  Please come and join us. 
 

                               
      -  submitted by Donna Bollenbach  

Seedling marked with a flag - 

Donna Bollenbach 
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            Thanks for helping with the May meeting  - 
  

       JoAnn Hoffman, Cliff Brown, Bunny Worth  
                       for providing plants for the auction  

 

                                  Donna Bollenbach for bringing the refreshments   

UPCOMING SPEAKERS-  
   
      July 15  -  Joint meeting with Sierra and Audubon -  Beneficial Bats: Their Role in Ecosystem Health    

      Hosted by Audubon at Nature's Classroom, Bring a dish to share  

131 Verges Rd. ,  Thonotosassa, Fl. 33592  

4:00  Tour of grounds with Gail Parsons  

5:30  Social Time  

6:00  Potluck Supper  

7:00 Speaker  Shari Blissett - Clark from Bat Belfrys  

Suwannee River 

FNPS Mentor Award goes to Carmel vanHoek 
 

  One of the conference highlights for me was seeing Carmel get the FNPS Mentor 

award.  She was not expecting it and got a standing ovation when it was announced. 

She modestly questions that she deserves it but I think anyone who has been on a field 

trip with Carmel and has chatted with her, will agree that she is very worthy of it.   
 

Excerpt from the nomination letter: 

  Carmel is always willing and eager to impart her knowledge to others on field  trips 

and at membership meetings.  Her energy and enthusiasm is inspiring to beginning 

botanists and more advanced ones alike.  She has mentored many people including 

most recently, Bunny Worth and Janet Bowers.  She has been involved in plant col-

lections of many different areas over the course of many years including Werner 

Boyce Salt Springs State Park with Ranger Gorgon OôConnor and Avon Park 

Bombing Range- Betty Wargo took pictures/ Carmel keyed plants and made collec-

tions.   
 

  I believe that Carmel is passing on some of the mentoring that she received from other experts.  She was a volunteer at 

the USF Herbarium in the late '70s early '80s, mounting plant specimens that others had collected. She worked with Dr. 

Wunderlin and Dr. Hansen at the herbarium. She still participates in the annual count of the Bellflower in Hillsborough 

County each year.  She is a long time member of FNPS (1984) and is an excellent role model of how to stay involved as 

a citizen scientist. Carmelôs decades of devotion to plant collecting has significantly added to our knowledge of where 

native plants grow in the wild and inspires others to help her. 

   Carmel is a volunteer botanist for Hillsborough River State Park and Little Manatee 

River State Park.   She is not a gardener but is tireless in her pursuit of uncollected 

plants.  She often brings Bunny or me with her so that we can learn about the plants in 

those parks.  She points out the parts of plants and shows us the distinguishing charac-

teristics with a loupe.  Her down to earth, friendly and interested nature helps her con-

nect with many people on our trips.  Lately, she has contributed a series of articles for 

the Grapevine (Suncoast Chapter Newsletter) about plant identification.  

 Carmel is truly a mentor in every sense of the word and the SNPS Board of Directors 

strongly endorses her for the Mentor Award.     

      - Janet Bowers,  SNPS president 

Carmel receiving the award 

from Anne Cox, FNPS president 

Pressing plants at Little  

Manatee River State Park 
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       Letter from the President             

Just Waiting for the Rain... 
 

 April showers and May flowers arenõt the norm in Florida though media has us believing that all 
the US is the same.  The truth is that each area of the country is unique and our wet season starts in 

mid-June.  Florida actually has several different regions of weather and May is usually dry in central 

Florida. 

 May is not my favorite month for weather at my house and this year I felt like my yard was turning into a desert.  

After 3 weeks of no rain, I was in despair. I spent a lot of those 3 weeks standing outside with the hose, barely keeping 

my newly planted things alive.  I monitored the radar daily looking for green bands over my house and thought how 

unfair it was that some nearby people were getting rainé. pretty much a waste of my time.  Somehow my memory 

blocked out my great suggestion of planting in the rainy season this year.  Any plant not in the shade had a really hard 

time.  I had Sheryl Crowõs song - ôWeather Channelõ running through my mind on endless repeat ( ôSo I'm watching 

the weather channel and waiting for the stormõ).  While analytically, I know that my worry, threats and promises have 

no impact on the weather, it is difficult to restrain from these unhelpful thoughts.  Every year I go through the stages of 

hopeful, angry, sadness, denial and finally acceptance. Eventually, the rain does come, sometimes in a deluge.   

One afternoon this May, to take my mind off the suffering plants outside I reflected on some of the areas that Iõve 

had an opportunity to visit in 2015 with my new camera.  I showed a few of them at the open mic meeting in May.  I 

can entertain myself for a quite a while looking at pictures of dragon flies and butterflies that I could never photograph 

before.  I think native plant fans are similar to birders and with help from Taylorõs book, I have a list of plants in my 

head that Iõd like to see.  This year I made some progress on the list during visits to Archbold, the Green Swamp and 

Brooker Creek Headwaters as well as our excellent SNPS fieldtrips.  Like many people, I have a desire to ôcollect 

thingsõ and pictures are an easy way to do that.  Maybe itõs an effort to save memories in a tangible way - I have boxes of 

postcards and pictures from when I was young but they all take up room.  Iõve read that as you get older, you tend to 

choose experiences over acquiring physical belongings.  The experiences tend to be more 

meaningful after we discover that a bigger house, newer car or deluxe electronics arenõt mak-

ing us happy.  I think I am even transcending from coveting plants for my yard to being hap-

py seeing new ones in the wild and having a picture of it.  I doubt that I will stop buying a 

few native plants or trying to improve the group plantings in my yard but maybe I wonõt 

come home with 25 new plants (especially ones that will be hard to grow here) every time I 

visit a native plant sale.   
 

  If I do bring home native plants, maybe next year I will remem-

ber (if I leave myself a sticky note somewhere) that itõs easier to plant new plants in mid-June 

and maybe I will be able to accept the dryness without my usual struggle and disbelieve.  The 

weather is out of my control and eventually it will rain (or it wonõt). 

  

   Respectfully,  Janet Bowers 

Speaker for your group or class? 
 

  Need a speaker for your civic 

group, gardening club or home-

owner's association?   

The Suncoast Native Plant Society 

has speakers with a wide range of 

knowledge, eager to speak about the virtues 

of native plants.    

 

  Contact Devon Higginbotham 

(archiveproperties@gmail.com).  

SNPS Needs Volunteers! 
 

  We will be at the USF Summer Plant Sale  June 

27th and 28th handing out information and selling 

books.  Please sign up at the next meeting to help.   

 

      Hours- 

   Saturday 10AM to 4  

   Sunday 10 AM to 3. 

       9:30 entry for USF members both days  

 

Our own Troy Springer will be speaking at 

11 AM on Saturday.   
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    Mark Your Calendar  
 

    June 20    Botany 101, 10 am - noon, Weedon Island Preserve (register at Weedon Isl website) 

    June 27-28   USF  Summer Sale    Saturday, June 27, 10-4 & Sunday, June 28, 10-3 

     Sat  11:00 Native Plant Landscaping talk - Troy Springer 

          July 11     Nature Coast Chapter fieldtrip to Troyôs yard, 10:00 - RSVP 813 967-4538 

          Oct 10-11   USF Fall Plant Sale 
          Oct 23-25   Kissimmee Prairie Camping - Devon has some sites reserved 

2015 FNPS CONFERENCE 
By Devon Higginbotham 

 

 
  If you missed the 2015 FNPS conference, all I can say is òIõm so sorryó.  We had a phenomenal weekend 
in Tallahassee at The Aloft hotel, meeting with other chapters, members, socializing, botanizing and learn-
ing more about native plants.  We literally took over The Aloft Hotel whoõs staff was graciously helpful 
with all our needs. 
 

  Carmel vanHoek won the Mentor Award, the highest level given by FNPS, for her many years of service 
in helping others learn more about native plants.  She also collected specimens with Bobby Hattaway for 
the famous FNPS Plant ID competition.  They assisted David Roddenberry, from the Sarracenia Chapter, 
who was in charge of the contest.  Donna Bollenbach did a fantastic job as chair of the Silent Auction 
earning the conference $4500.  Daphne Lambright spent all day Saturday helping with the auction.  Steve 
Dickman won the Amateur Plant ID contest and will, hereafter, be required to compete as a professional.  
 

  All totaled, Suncoast had 16 members at the conference, more than any other chapter! 
 

  Others attending were Frank and Lucy Fuchs, Troy Springer, Al Higginbotham, Harriet Wright, Alan 
Franck, Cliff Brown, Shirley Denton, Louise Raterman, Janet Bowers and Bunny Worth. 
 

If you were unable to join us, my best advice is:  Plan on 2016 in Daytona! 
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2015 Field Trip schedule  
 

   
   July 18 - Buying trip to a native nursery - Green Isles 
 

   August 22 - Kayak trip (FNPS members only please) 
 

   Sept  19 -  Depends on what area is blooming, maybe pine lilies 
 

   Oct 23-25 - Kissimmee Prairie campout (no cabins at this park, FNPS members only) 
 

   Nov 15 - Rhodine Scrub Preserve 

                 

                      June 20 -    Field Trip to  

Emerson Point Preserve  
 
 Where:  5801 17th St West, Palmetto 

       Park at the Mound parking lot   

   When :   9:00 AM            
 

      

     Emerson Point is located at the mouth of the Manatee River where it 

meets the lower Tampa Bay. It is a 365 acre preserve where one can see 

native plants and wildlife and witness the remnants of the historic Portavent Mound, one of the oldest Indian temple 

mounds in Florida.  

  The multi-use trails at Emerson point wind through the park and along the mangrove coasts.  Starting at the board-

walk over the Indian Mound, we will explore the riverôs edge , then head a shell walkway that winds around various 

manmade ponds and marshes. It is relatively shady and there are many native plants to see.  We can then walk along 

the road and take a boardwalk over the marsh to the observation tower. Here you can take in views of the river, the 

bay and the skyway bridge. Leaving the tower we will head to the mostly shady Terra Ceia Bay trail and walk along 

between the marshes and the coast where we will be surrounded by mangroves, sea grapes and gumbo limbo trees, as 

well as other coastal plants. There are several observation decks for views of the water as well.   Leaving the Terra 

Ceia Bay trail we will cross the road and walk around a large pond where we may see many birds feeding.   

  After walking the trails, I recommend we take a quick drive to the west point of the park to see the mound of flowers 

and grasses and the open shore area.  You can bring a picnic lunch, or plan to dine in one of several local restaurants in 

Palmetto. At the very least, you will probably be ready to visit the ice cream shop.  
 

My preferred route is take 75 south and exit on US 683/Moccasin Wallow Road west toward US 41. Take a left on 

US 41 to head south toward Palmetto. Take a right on 10th street west. A Checkers is/was on the corner of 41 and 10. 

After several miles on 10th street you will cross a bridge, then take an immediate right on Tarpon Road (watch for the 

county park sign). Turn left at 17th St W at the first stop sign and drive west into Emerson Point Preserve. We will 

meet at 9 AM at the Temple Mound parking area, but if it is full, there are other places to park down the road.  
 

 As usual we recommend - a wide brim hat, sun-screen, sunglasses, a snack and especially water!  Admission is free 

and there are restrooms. 
 

Contact: Donna Bollenbach   813-679-5805  

           Stephen Dickman Gets First Place in Plant ID Contest (amateur) 
     

 I had no idea how serious the plant ID contest was but this year I witnessed the specta-

cle - 4 columns on the paper - common name, family, genus and species and NO Talking!  

The contest was held at the Wakulla Springs social on picnic tables under a pavilion and 

Steve got enough points to be in the same ballpark as Walter Taylor.   Study hard (for 10-

15 years) and you might be ready to compete with these guys!                -Janet Bowers 
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